Headingley Development Trust
Headingley Investment Fund
Notes of the fourth Annual Investors’ Meeting

Held at HEART on Wednesday, November 2, 2022 at 7.30pm.

Present: Isobel Mills (in the chair) and 23 other investors. Apologies were received from 20 investors.
1. Welcome

Isobel (IM) opened the meeting by welcoming everyone and gave a brief explanation of the proceedings. 
2. 
The notes of last year’s meeting were accepted as a correct record.

3.  Fund Performance

3.1 Financial overview.

John Chandler (JC) explained the financial summary provided for the investors highlighting that a full year repayments of loans had been made, that less interest had been paid out than budgeted and withdrawals were below the 6% limit set. Therefore the fund was again able to pay a 2% interest rate. He  noted not everyone took their interest, but some compounded it into their investment and some generously donated the interest to the fund.

JC was asked about the impact of the interest rate rises on Headingley Homes. He noted that mortgage rates had already been going up during the last 9 months and were due to hit 5.5% in November and he was anticipating 6% in January and perhaps as high as 6.5% before the end of the winter, peaking there before slowly coming down. The mortgage is with Ecology who have been very supportive and will allow us to make early repayments. A £10,000 repayment is being considered for this year, to be reviewed in consideration with other possible project requirements.
3.2 Headingley Homes (HH):  
Alan Beswick (AB) deputised for Sarah Johal, who sent apologies for her absence.  He reported that everything had been quiet in the last 12 months. The leased properties in Grove Lane and Hyde Park continued uneventfully as had 50 Headingley Mount. However at the latter the tenants are emigrating next year, which will allow a review of the future of this property. As has already been reported, one consideration is to payoff part of the mortgage.

The future of 50 HM developed into a wide and more radical discussion as to whether we should sell the house and find a new property to renovate to the highest environmental and climate conservation standards as a beacon and example to the community of cutting edge housing renovation. The opinion of the meeting was this might be the best way forward and is in keeping with the ambitions of HH, HIF and HDT.
3.3 The Headingley Greengrocer: 
Helen Seymour (HS) reported on a difficult and challenging year and something of a roller coaster in terms of profits. Many months made a loss. Overall results were helped by good Christmas trading; but this year we’re in a very different situation so we await this Christmas with hope but trepidation. This year’s profit (unaudited at this stage) is set to be just under £2500 – so about a quarter of last year’s. The normal wide range of customers are still coming to the shop, but all groups are spending less.

There are also a large number of positive achievements:

· High quality produce with very little packing and much it very local.
· We donate to local food charities produce worth around £300 per month – that’s as well as fruit baskets etc to local raffles.

· We have an excellent manager and a stable and committed staff team – people seem to love working for us – and we try to be a good employer, paying decent wages.
The subsequent discussion from the floor focused on the importance of the shop in  supporting the community rather than on making large profits. A heartfelt vote of thanks was proposed by all present to the directors and staff for their efforts. It was noted that one reason to make a reasonable profit was to build capital in order to be able to develop the business. A further suggestion was to share good practice with the Natural Food Store.

3.4 HEART:  
Richard Norton (RN) divided his report into bad news first, the good news second. He reported that the expected loss for the year was worse than had been hoped for with Omicron having a large impact resulting in  the closure of the centre and consequently a loss of revenue at the Assembly Bar & Kitchen (AB&K) in December/January. Room bookings had not returned to pre-Covid levels, though Pulse was less affected. There had been staff changes, in particular, the loss of Mike Bird, the centre manager. He has been difficult to replace, but two members of staff have stepped up and a new member staff with HR experience is being sought to make up an interim management team.

On the positive side, HEART has been very busy apart from Dec/Jan and there has been a very good atmosphere with major events like HEARTFest, Wonder Day and Apple Day together with the regular Tuesday Night Live being very popular. Recently room hire has improved with users like the NHS returning. The ABK has been very busy and a “shop” has been successfully introduced in reception.
Important projects including installation of additional solar panels, with the aid of an HDT loan, have been started, alongside plans to upgrade the reception carpet. There has also been a strengthening of the board.

IM, HEART chair as well as HDT, added how indebted they were to all the volunteers. 
Questions and discussion focused on reaching out to new people, in particular younger members of the community. AB highlighted the positive effect of social media and the HDT stall at the Farmers’ Market. It was suggested that informal group meetings could be organized to introduce people to get involved with our projects and boards.
4.
No further questions were asked.  

5. Proposed extension of the HIF committee.
Isobel Mills introduced the proposal by outlining the present role of the HIF Committee since its inception in 2018. The role is one of oversight; of providing for HDT governance in respect of the fund and for investors - a kind of stewardship.
The present Committee in discussions with the HDT Board concluded that we should add a “development” aspect to the stewardship. This will give the opportunity to develop new projects that are consistent with HDT’s values and vision. This will involve exploring new lines of credit – which might include a targeted new share offer for a specific project, mortgages or other commercial sources, that could include “softer” loans available to Community Enterprises and possibly suitable grants. A yearly HDT membership scheme is also being investigated.
6. Discussion
There was general agreement to extend the HIF Committee’s remit and a general level of support for the idea of a new membership scheme, bringing new projects forward and raising funds for them. Any further share  issue would need to be for a well developed and tangible, project. 
7. 
Any other business.
In closing Isobel Mills thanked everyone for attending and for the lively and engaging discussion and invited everyone to have a drink and continue their discussions
     The meeting closed at 8.50pm

